NORTH BROWARD HOSPITAL DISTRICT
BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS’

REGULAR MEETING
Broward Health Corporate
Spectrum Site:

1700 W 49 Street, Suite 150
Fort Lauderdale, Florida

June 28, 2017 – 3:00 p.m.
MINUTES

The Regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners of the North Broward Hospital District was held at 3:00 p.m. on June 28, 2017 at Broward Health Corporate, Spectrum Site: 1700 NW 49 Street, Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Notice of this meeting is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT I.  The official Agenda for this meeting as presented for the consideration of the Board, is attached to the official Minutes as EXHIBIT II. Original registration sheets listing attendees, as well as those who wished to address the Board, are attached to the official Minutes on file in the Board of Commissioners’ office.

Chair Rodriguez called the meeting to order at 3:05 p.m.
ROLL CALL
Commissioners:
Present:
Commissioner Rocky Rodriguez – Chair


Commissioner Christopher Ure – Vice Chair

Commissioner Linda Robison – Secretary/Treasurer
Commissioner Steven Wellins– Board Member

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Commissioner Steven Wellins.
RECOGNITION OF DAISY AWARDEES:  The following nurses were recognized as Daisy Awardees:
Diana Dean RN
- BHMC

Pediatric Hematology/Oncology
Rita Frantz & Nicole Sant’Elia

Laura Rojas RN
-BHCS

Labor & Delivery

Kimberley Jutras Graham & Olga Abiri
Susan Barbour RN – BHIP
Behavioral Health

Thomas Kester

Danise St. Louis RN – BHN
Emergency Department

Robert Bugg
COMMENTS FROM AUDIENCE:  There were no comments from the audience.
Chairman Rodriguez understands that some Commissioners are out of town for most of the summer so it is difficult to call committee meetings; therefore, in an effort to move things along, he is taking the next two items out of Committee. 
BOARD DESIGNEE PER ARTICLE 4 OF THE BYLAWS

Chairman Rodriguez advised the Board that Article 4 of the Bylaws requires that the Human Resources Committee (HR) shall designate a member to work with the CEO/ Interim CEO to participate in the interview or hiring process for senior executives. The Chairman brought this to the Board because they have tasked Ms. Capasso to begin looking at filling some of these high level positions and she is moving this along and  needs the Board’s support. Chairman Rodriguez offered his services to assist the Interim CEO in this process.  
Commissioner Robison moved that the Board accepts Chairman Rodriguez’s offer to serve in the capacity for assisting the CEO and setting up the procedures for hiring with the understanding that the hiring decisions are made by the CEO.  Seconded by Commissioner Ure.   

Motion carried unanimously.   
PROCESS FOR EXTERNAL MEMBERS OF THE AUDIT COMMITTEE 
Chairman Rodriguez stated this has been an issue that the Audit Committee has been dealing with for quite some time.  It appears that Ms. Barrett and Mr. Carlos Perez-Irizarry have developed a process for reviewing potential applicants to serve as the outside member(s) on the North Broward Hospital District’s (NBHD) Board of Commissioners Audit Committee.
Mr. Perez-Irizarry reviewed the proposal for the process to review and appoint potential applicants to serve as the outside member(s) on the NHBD’s Audit Committee.  He provided background information regarding appointment of the Commissioners by the Governor to serve on the District’s Board; the Bylaws establishing two types of committees, permanent standing committees and special committees, and addressed the Charter of the Audit Committee.
Mr. Perez-Irizarry then addressed Steps 1 through 5 of the proposed process in detail.    A copy of the proposed process is housed in the official board book.

Commissioner Robison commented that in looking at the list it says “if an individual is on the BH vendor registration system, (VRS) they will be excluded.”  Given her past experience, she does not have a lot of confidence in that system but does not want to lose good candidates.  Also, she does not believe that if an individual works for a law firm that is in the BH database, it should not be assumed that there is a definite conflict of interest if that firm has not been hired by the District.  Commissioner Robison has issues with the restrictiveness of that provision.  Mr. Perez-Irizarry advised the Board that should a discrepancy show up, he would then look deeper to see if there is an actual conflict or discrepancy in the VRS.
Commissioner Ure suggested rather than stating that they are not eligible for further consideration perhaps it should say “they will be identified as part of the screening process.”  He feels that the District is a substantial organization that touches millions of people and it would be detrimental to exclude someone just on that basis.  Mr. Perez-Irizarry agreed with the Commissioners comments.
Following some other minor suggestions, it was moved by Commissioner Ure that the Board of Commissioners approve the process presented today subject to the three clarifications:  1) reference to outside Board member becomes member of the Audit Committee; 2) everything goes to the Board not to the Audit Committee; and 3) VRS will be thoroughly vetted. Just because someone is on VRS does not mean that they are excluded, it continues to go through the process.  Seconded by Commissioner Robison.

Motion carried unanimously.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

1.
Request approval of the Minutes of the Regular Meeting of the Board of Commissioners held June 9, 2017.
It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison:
THAT THE MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS HELD ON JUNE 9, 2017 BE APPROVED AS PRESENTED.

Motion carried unanimously.
MEDICAL COUNCIL AGENDA

2.
BROWARD HEALTH NORTH

Dr. Maheshwari provided the following update on recent hospital activities:
· On Friday, June 16th, BHN attended the Sportstyle Expo and Experience at the Ft. Lauderdale Convention Center.  The day-long event brought together exhibitors from sports, fitness and healthcare.  They provided information about their Sports Medicine Program, Joint Replacement Center, Spine Center, and Inpatient & Outpatient Rehab departments. 

· BH North’s Trauma Services has once again started their annual Distracted Driving Talks at high schools throughout Broward County in the Drivers’ Education department.  These talks remind students about the importance of not using their cell phones while behind the wheel.

 Dr. Narendra K. Maheshwari Chief of Staff of Broward Health North, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Additions, Changes,  Reappointments and Resignations;  Allied Health Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations; Community Health Services Reappointments; and Updated Delineation of  Privileges for Medicine and Surgery.

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison:          

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH NORTH’S MEDICAL COUNCIL --ITEMS 2 (A-D):

A.
Medical Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations


B.
Allied Health Staff Additions, Changes, Reappointments and Resignations


C.
Community Health Services Reappointments

D.
Updated Delineation of Privileges for Medicine and Surgery

Motion carried unanimously.

Dr. Maheshwari expressed concern over the fact that only one (1) Nephrologist group has received their contract.  He did not understand, since all of the Nephrologists’ contracts are the same, why they all did not receive their contracts at the same time.  Mr. Robert Bugg, Interim CEO explained that this is a timing issue and has nothing to do about the special selection of any one group.  Ms. Barrett provided Dr. Maheshwari with a detailed explanation of the contracting process.   Ms. Capasso will follow up with Mr. Bugg tomorrow.
3.
BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT
Dr. Lewkowitz provided the following update on recent hospital activities:
· During Nurse’s Aide Week, the Medical Staff honored the nurses’ aides with a token of appreciation. 

Some of the presentations since the last Board meeting included:

· Dr. Michael DeFranco lectured at the Sports Style Show at Broward Convention Center.  

· Dr. Carlos Duran-Martinez was interviewed for BoomerTimes Radio.
Dr. Howard Lewkowitz, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Imperial Point, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Changes and Additions; and Allied Health Reappointments.


It was moved by Commissioner Robison, seconded by Commissioner Ure:           


THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH IMPERIAL POINT’S MEDICAL COUNCIL -- ITEMS 3 (A-D):

A. Medical Staff Changes and Additions

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health Changes and Additions

D. Allied Health Reappointments


Motion carried unanimously.
4.
BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS 
Dr. Zingaro provided an update on recent hospital activities:

· The latest award/recognition for BHCS comes from the City News Boca’s Best Reader’s Choice as BHCS Women’s Center voted tops for Women’s Services for their 3D mammography, breast MRI, bone density, and other diagnostic and wellness services.  In addition, BHCS was also noted for their expertise of diagnostic radiologists who are Board Certified by the American College of Radiology and Fellowship trained in breast imaging and biopsy services.

Dr. Guy Zingaro, Chief of Staff of Broward Health Coral Springs, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Appointments; Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Changes and Additions; and Allied Health Reappointments. 
It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Wellins:           


THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH CORAL SPRINGS MEDICAL’S MEDICAL COUNCIL -- ITEMS 4 (A-D):

A. Medical Staff  Changes and Additions 

B. Medical Staff Reappointments

C. Allied Health  Changes and Additions
D. Allied Health Reappointments

Motion carried unanimously.
Dr. Zingaro advised the Board that BHCS does not have contracts for Pulmonary and Infectious Disease physicians.  They are now transferring patients that require those services.

5.
BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER



Dr. Yogel provided an update on recent hospital activities:
· BHMC nursing team performed in the top decimal in the country for avoidance of hospital acquired pressure ulcers and patient falls.  This is reported by a national databank with over 1400 hospitals participating.
· Behavioral Health Services was recognized by Judge Lerner-Wren for their partnership with the Justice System to avoid criminalization of those with mental illness.

· Pediatric Endocrinologist Dr. Reitblat was interviewed by US News and World Report for her work and shared “12 Ways to Better Manage your Child’s Diabetes.”
· ACGME Letter of Notification for July Site Visit –BHMC received 10 year accreditation.

Dr. Yogel urged the Commissioners to include the medical staff in the interview process and final decision-making during the CEO search.  He feels strongly that the medical staff can be a valuable asset in making the right decision.  Commissioner Ure shared Dr. Yogel’s viewpoint.  Commissioner Ure feels that input from all of BH’s constituents, physicians, staff and community are important.  He informed Dr. Yogel that it was put in place early on and nothing has changed except for some unfortunate issues that have delayed this process; it has by no means been effective.  

Dr. Louis Yogel Chief of Staff of Broward Health Medical Center, reported that the Medical Council had reviewed and recommended for approval by the Board of Commissioners all exhibited Medical Staff Changes and Additions; Allied Health Changes and Additions; Community Health Services Changes and Additions; Medical Staff Reappointments; Allied Health Reappointments; and Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment.

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Wellins:          

THAT THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS APPROVE THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF BROWARD HEALTH MEDICAL CENTER’S MEDICAL COUNCIL-- ITEMS 5 (A-F):



A.
Medical Staff Changes and Additions



B.
Allied Health Changes and Additions



C.
Community Health Services Changes and Additions



D.
Medical Staff Reappointments



E.
Allied Health Reappointments



F.
Community Health Services & Weston Urgent Care Center Reappointment


Motion carried unanimously.
INTERIM CEO REPORT – Beverly Capasso
Ms. Capasso provided the following report:

Recognitions:
· BH Medical Center’s Obstetrics & Gynecology department received the Labor & Delivery Excellence Award from HealthGrades.

· BH Coral Springs was recognized by HealthGrades, earning the 2017 Patient Safety Excellence Award.  The hospital ranks in the top 10% nationwide for patient safety.

· BH North has been recognized by the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services for receiving a 4-star rating in patient experience.  It is the highest rating for hospitals with 200 beds or more in Broward, Palm Beach and Miami-Dade.

· CDTC’s pediatric and adult primary care clinics earned Level 3 Patient-Centered Medical Home Recognition (PCMH) by the National Committee for Quality Assurance, which is the highest designation.  This makes CDTC the first PCHM-recognized practice within Broward Health.


Special Events:

· Bill Conner, a Wisconsin resident, will be completing a 2,000 mile cross-country bike ride at BHMC on July 10th from 10:30 a.m. to 12 p.m.  He embarked on his journey to raise awareness for organ donation after his daughter, Abbey, who was transferred to BHMC after an accident and, unfortunately, passed away at the hospital.  Abbey was an organ donor and Mr. Conner hopes to encourage others to follow his daughter’s legacy and choose organ donation.  Ms. Capasso will be there to welcome him across the finish line.
· Ms. Capasso recently had the honor of visiting the Children’s Diagnostic and Treatment Center and has also joined the CDTC Board.

· One of Ms. Capasso’s top priorities is filling key corporate level executive roles, including Chief Financial Officer, Chief Operations Officer and Vice President of Physician Services.  They are currently narrowing down candidates and she looks forward to working with Chairman Rodriguez as they interview the top finalists for these critical positions.

· Ms. Capasso is also working with leadership to finalize the 2018 budget.  They continue to review all of the finances and identify opportunities for efficiency improvements to ensure that BH can adapt to the changing healthcare environment.  She has every confidence by working with this team that not only will the 2018 budget be something everyone can live with but will maintain the highest quality of care that BH has come to know.
DEBT RESTRUCTURE PRESENTATION– Art Wallace and Sergio Masvidal
Mr. Art Wallace advised the Board that his report today will be about varying aspects of some debt restructuring.  At the meeting on June 9th, the Board asked him to provide them with some materials so that they can better understand the District’s present debt structure including bonds, swaps, and synthetic fix rates and collateral requirements.  Mr. Wallace sent out to the Board a condensed presentation which was included in the mail out with the Board packet and hoped everyone had an opportunity to review the material.
He also advised the Board at the June 9th meeting, that one of the District’s Letter of Credit banks had advised the District that at the end of September 2017 they would not be renewing the District’s Letter of Credit on the 2007 Bonds.  Mr. Wallace stated that he searched around to see if there were any other candidates who might want to step in and found no one. He credited this to a variety of things including complexities and restrictions on banking laws as well as the District’s downgrade from Moody’s.   Mr. Wallace stated that the District is now faced with doing at least one refinancing on the 2007 Bonds. However, they are also evaluating whether or not to refinance all of the District’s debt totaling $222 million, plus some swaps that they would also need to unwind.
Mr. Wallace advised the Board that they conducted interviews with three underwriting firms on May 31st and found that there was a lot of interest and optimism in terms of the rates that the District can get on the municipal rate debt despite the District’s Bond rating because of supply and demand equation.  Mr. Wallace informed the Board that he has invited Mr. Sergio Masvidal from PFM Financial Advisors to speak to them about the District’s debt portfolio and possible Plan of Finance.  He informed the Board that PFM has been the District’s advisors for about 11 years and stepped in when the District did their 2005B refinancing and believes they have done a great job for the District.  He then introduced Mr. Sergio Masvidal. 
Mr. Masvidal walked through a proposed Plan of Finance for the existing debt structure.  Highlights of his presentation:
· District’s current debt structure is 100% of uncommitted capital, variable rates swapped to a fix synthetic fixed rate which requires a liquidity facility to back it up.

· The District has a 2010 loan that has due date in 2020; whatever was left on that loan would come due at that time and the Plan of Finance was to refinance for a longer period of time.
· Historically, this capital structure has worked very well for the District.

· Wells Fargo has notified the District that it will not renew or extend the 2007 facility ($75 million) of Bonds so something must be done with that series of Bonds.

· The liquidity market has tightened since the Great Recession.  It has come back a little but given the District’s current rating, it would be very difficult to get a new facility at an attractive price.

· Capital market still remains historically a low yield environment.  A very favorable and attractive borrowing environment on the issuer’s side for those looking to access capital; they can do so at very low rates.

· The District currently has $222.5 million outstanding debt: 90% in the synthetic fixed rate structure; 10% is just natural variable rate.

· The District’s current rating: Moody’s-Baa2; S&P- A minus; both have a negative outlook which means they are continually monitoring the District’s credit and reserve the right in the next 12 to 18 months to come back and make some change.
· Reviewed the outstanding Debt Service by Series and provided a current snapshot of the current market. Rates today are about 25 to 50 bases points higher than a year ago today; however, they have trended down significantly to start the year, particularly, in the municipal market where there is a big imbalance in supply and demand.

Commissioner Ure asked how is what is going on in Illinois and Puerto Rico impacting new issues.  Mr. Masvidal replied that there has been a lot of soft pieces out there, including from PFM, as to what the ultimate impacts will be from Puerto Rico and Illinois.  Puerto Rico has been out of the news so impact has already been seen.  If Illinois was to trigger something, it will have some impact on the market short term. Mr. Masvidal indicated that since the Great Recession most investors have gotten very sophisticated about doing their own credit work.  They have internal analyst that are looking at the paper that they are buying very closely.
Commissioner Ure feels, from what he is hearing, that there is a terrific appetite for the type of issuance that the District would be coming to market with but also, specifically, the name.

Mr. Masvidal agreed.  He indicated that there is absolutely an appetite for more than just a $75 million transaction.  PFM is very confident that the District can restructure the entire debt portfolio.  With respect to the Broward Health name, despite the ratings, all the rating agencies have put together credit metrics that are very transparent that can be put in BH’s financial statements, budgets and it will put out a rating.  PFM has done that for BH and believes that BH’s credit rating, according to the financial metrics that Moody’s itself produces, is closer to an A2or A3 rating which is still a very healthy credit and investors will see that as well.

Commissioner Robison commented that they asked Mr. Wallace to look at refinancing all of the debt and also spoke briefly with him about all of the capital expenditures that BH has planned that they want to do.   From a standpoint of protection on those projects and rolling them in, she understands that the Inducement Resolution is something BH needs to do; however, she is looking for more of a feeling for whether or not adding those construction dollars would complicate things or simplify things or would it have no bearing on an offering going forward. With regard to the District’s debt refinancing, she questioned if now would be the time to add new debt associated with future capital expenditures and take advantage of the market and do a Bond offering.  Mr. Masvidal stated given where yields are PFM believes it is an attractive time to borrow as long as it all fits within the larger financial picture and long term financial plan which PFM believe it does.  It would also not impact the financing if BH wanted to roll in additional money for construction costs.  Mr. Masvidal stated that if BH plans to go down this Plan of Finance route, it will make space for additional capital borrowing.
Mr. Wallace stated that the projects identified are long term projects and they will see in Mr. Masvidal’s presentation that they have the ability to extend the debt service out for about 15 years or more.
Because of a potential conflict and the fact that he would probably not be voting on this, Commissioner Wellins prefaced the following questions to Mr. Masvidal: 
1-If in a perfect world looking at BH’s debt structuring and at the facility they are losing, if BH was to restructure all of its debt plus roll in some of the potential construction debt into a refinancing of BH’s complete debt package into a structured Bond issue and eliminated the variable rate, did he have a conversation with Moody’s and S&P to see if they would view this as a positive or negative.  
2-What does he think the appetite is for BH’s debt if they were to restructure all of its debt and possibly take advantage of the Inducement capability and fund the capital projects?  

3-What would be the impact on BH’s credit rating and would BH locking in and securing its liquidity in its debt cost into the future, would that help or hurt BH?
Mr. Masvidal replied there is tremendous appetite, particularly, for lower rated credit paper but when an investment analyst looks at this they are going to say that the financials are a lot stronger and they should be rated higher.  It is almost free money from an investor’s standpoint and they are getting a better yield then they would if this was rated in PFM’s view appropriately.  With regard to Moody’s and S&P, they did not have a conversation with them but from experience their preference is for BH to have a committed structure which would be a credit positive.
Commissioner Wellins asked if BH would have any issues with getting insurance on all of the debt if it was to restructure all of the debt and add to it.  Did Mr. Masvidal see any problems with anybody insuring all of the debt?  Mr. Masvidal stated that after the Great Recession the Bond insurance has gone away.  Mr. Masvidal said that 90% of the transactions that PFM does, maybe 85% of them go without insurance. 
Commissioner Wellins asked if there is some timeframe that is reasonable to consider this proposal.  Mr. Masvidal informed the Board that they would come back to them after this initial presentation with a Bond Resolution to effectuate the transaction.  They would probably ask for full flexibility on the entire portfolio plus any new money or capital projects that BH would want to add to the $222 million, in addition to any amendment to the Master Trust Indenture (MTI) or new MTI.  He then advised the Board that the Wells Fargo LOC expires on September 29, 2017 and there is a 15-day requirement where they notify the markets that it is expiring and is not being renewed.  PFM would then try to complete the transaction, closing, money in the bank by September 15, 2017.

Commissioner Robison asked if he could back-in to the schedule to get to September 15, 2017, when do they need to get rolling on market.  He gave a full explanation of what that process would be with the initial pre-marketing phase of the investors and look to go to market by late August or no later than the 1st week in September.

Mr. Masvidal said one of the things they like to say which is very pertinent and a guidepost for this transaction and BH “let’s do things when we can, not when you’re forced to do them.”  Right now there is a favorable market environment and a lot of appetite from investors and they can secure fixed rate funding at very attractive levels.

Commissioner Ure asked Mr. Masvidal to touch on the disconnect of where BH’s rating is and where they shake out by the numbers which is not insignificant because that disconnect is costly in terms of what rate BH will ultimately finance.  He would like to have a better understanding of how BH can better craft the story that bridges some of that gap and get a story out there that is forward looking with a great level of confidence to present to the market?
Mr. Masvidal agreed.  This is one of the things that PFM does along with the underwriters.  They work alongside administration to make sure they craft that story appropriately so that the rating agencies understand the big picture and, more importantly, the investors have an understanding of what is critically behind the curtain of the District.  This is not included in the presentation today but Mr. Masvidal will walk through that when he comes back in July. 

Commissioner Wellins asked in looking at the potential to refinance all of BH’s debt or some of it, what kind of maturity /retirement structure does Mr. Masvidal think makes the most sense for the BH organization.

Mr. Masvidal stated that they want to achieve committed capital for the remaining term of BH’s existing Bonds and eliminate near-term liquidity renewal and put risk.  To do so, they will take advantage of the current market and what that provides.    If they were to restructure the debt and not extend any of the maturities, BH would keep the same level debt service $21.5 million annual; there would be no immediate short term relief but BH would have fully committed capital at roughly the same cost based on current market conditions.  However, if they restructure the debt and add new money projects to the financing they would extend the existing debt out to 2037 (six years past of where it is today) actually creating near-term cash flow relief.  BH’s debt would go from $21.5 to $17.5 million which is real near-term savings that BH would achieve on an annual basis upon the debt service.   If PFM was to layer on new money and new capital financing, BH would keep the 2037 extension and depending on how much new money is added, keep the same level debt service that it currently has today.
Commissioner Wellins asked what would that $4 or $5 million a year, additional cash flow, cover in terms of supporting new debt.  Mr. Masvidal replied that new debt was not added in his presentation but he feels $100 million could be supported within that cash flow and structure.  Commissioner Wellins assumed it would be around 4% fixed long term rate.
Commissioner Robison inquired if BH goes out to 2037, what are the odds that they are going to have required call provisions.  Mr. Masvidal commented that the municipal market has gotten pretty efficient with the call options and the vast majority of transactions are with a standard 10-year call but some have come in at 5-year calls on recent pricings.  Mr. Masvidal stated that when negotiating with the underwriter as to what the yield will be they will be able to determine whether a five (5) year or ten (10) year call would be best for BH but there will be a call provision.

Mr. Masvidal discussed the two alternatives for the Plan of Finance in detail: Matched-Maturity Structure going out to 2031 committed and the Level Annual Savings Structure extended out to 2037. 

Mr. Masvidal then discussed the Underwriter Selection Process:  
· On May 31 the administration and PFM hosted interviews with three of the largest underwriting firms in the market---Wells Fargo, Citigroup Global markets (CITI), and Bank of America Merrill Lynch (BAML). They are three of the largest firms and have a vast experience in healthcare with BBB rated credit.

· All three did very good presentations—BAML and CITI stood out in their analysis of the credit profile and ideas of how BH might restructure the debt and add new money.
· BAML has been the top rated underwriter in the markets for both BBB issuances since 2010. They work with all the firms and PFM does not have a preference but believes that BAML has the market presence and power to get this transaction done.  The same could be said of CITI.  Wells Fargo does have the familiarity with the District but they do not have the capital power of a BAML or CITI to offer the District.

· BAML made a further commitment (verbal) to the administration to “backstop” the transaction such that there would be no risk of tripping the liquidity facility on September 29th, which is a strong positive for BAML.

· PFM did not intentionally ask the underwriters to provide fees at the time of the interview.  They wanted the interviews to be entirely merit based.  Three or four days after, they asked that they submit their fees. BAML provided the lowest fee quote with an estimated cost of $811K; Wells Fargo $170K higher; and CITI was 330K higher.

Commissioner Ure asked what drove the disparity in the fees.  Mr. Masvidal believes it is two-fold: 1) who has the appetite to want to work with the District; and 2) some firms need to provide an incentive to sell the Bonds.

Ms. Capasso asked how the firms were chosen.  Mr. Masvidal replied that they looked at who were the biggest players in two sectors—Healthcare and Triple B space.

Mr. Wallace also asked Mr. Masvidal to mention that they had spoken about a co-manager concept and if they did a co-manager concept, it would be BAML take down prices.  Mr. Masvidal indicated that BAML would be the senior manager; they would be the book runner; they will take the primary responsibility to work with BH on credit, speak with investors and to the credit agencies.  The co-manager will offer BH two things. 1) BH would have a second chair at the desk and when you have a second chair when negotiating with the bank it increases their distribution capabilities.  BAML has certain investors that they work with and CITI has certain investors that they work with and they can overlap those and reach a broader base of investors by using both. PFM recommends that BH have a co-manager on board.
Commissioner Robison stated that unless it is drafted in such a way that there is one layer representing both of the underwriters, you will end up having both thinking that they are the lead underwriter.  She questioned if there is a good market out there and if BH is using the top underwriter, why is it necessary to bring in the other.  She feels it could add some complexity but if there is a benefit that outweighs it, she would be all for it.

Commissioner Ure commented that these deals are almost exclusively institutional.  He did not disagree with Commissioner Robison in terms of the intricacies but he did believe that they would have potentially a greater negotiating power with BAML, knowing that they have an extended sales force that could positively impact yield.  
Mr. Masvidal wanted to be clear that there is a tremendous market out there and there is no uncertainty about the ability to place those Bonds; it is purely a yield and can you drive down yields.  It is PFM’s experience that someone is better off having a second firm present to help drive down the yield.  As far as cost and legal, whoever is BH’s senior manager will bring on their legal underwriter counsel; the co-manager relies on that underwriter’s counsel.  There is no doubling up of cost. The co-managers will go by the senior manager’s scale.  Mr. Masvidal believes it could be beneficial at the time of sale.

Commissioner Wellins asked if there are any another regional firms that has experience levels in hospital districts that they might be missing. Mr. Masvidal replied not in their view.  The Security Exchange Commission’s (SEC) rankings have shown that BAML has been the top underwriter in that sector since 2010.

Mr. Masvidal feels that the District is moving towards having two (2) underwriters, BAML as the senior manager and CITI as the co-manager in their syndicate.  Other regional firms may purchase bonds for their own account but they will not be part of the selling force.
Commissioner Wellins wanted to make sure that the District has exhausted the capacity of the other firms that might be out there and that BH has covered all of its bases and looked at all of their options before they move down the road to selecting a potential underwriter.  Mr. Masvidal indicated that at the forefront of the process they were very careful as to who was invited; made sure that they had the market power presence; experience in healthcare sector as well as Triple B space to make sure that they can get this transaction done.  He is very comfortable that with the firms PFM has interviewed they will get great execution.
Mr. Wallace advised the Board that the lead person for Merrill Lynch is located in Miami so he would certainly be available on a short notice as they try and move this along.
Commissioner Ure asked if Mr. Masvidal needed some authorization or direction.  Mr. Wallace asked if the board supported the underwriter selection and the concept of a co-manager because if they did, they could get them involved immediately and bring something back to the Board at the July Board meeting that will help keep the process moving.  
Commissioner Robison questioned if this was management’s decision.  Mr. Wallace replied it was and management will be going with BAML as senior manager and CITI as co-manager.

Mr. Masvidal indicated that when they come back with the Bond Resolution, they will request a restructuring of the entire transaction and some new money component. They will also have a new market update at that time.    Authorization to do so only provides the flexibility which is basically the Board telling management that they can move forward with this entire transaction.  Mr. Masvidal thought it best to hold off making the definitive decisions on how much and how long until they get further down the road.
Mr. Wallace asked if their Resolution next month could be for an amount up to providing that they stay transparent and communicative with everyone as to what they are doing.  Mr. Masvidal stated they can put in the Resolution not to exceed par value, issuance amount and not to exceed interest rate.

Commissioner Ure asked Mr. Wallace and Ms. Capasso if they would work between now and July’s meeting on how they are going to craft the story of BH because there are a lot of opportunities. Commissioner Robison feels that they have made some progress with Washington, IRO and a lot of other changes that are viewed by people outside this area as being very positive.  Commissioner Ure feels it is important to instill the confidence in the marketplace for what the District is proposing and how does the District leverage that story and build the confidence to bridge this gap between what the District is from a financial perspective and credit quality vs. where the District is rated and potentially perceived.  He feels they need to work hard to bridge that gap, even if it is with some external resources, because it will be a massive savings.
Mr. Wallace advised the Board that in speaking with Ms. Capasso, Ms. Barrett and Corporate Resource Management there are two walk-ons that need to be brought to this meeting.  They are two exhibits regarding 1) a zero percent loan on a maintenance agreement for all of the District’s Cisco IT equipment; and 2) a low rate loan for a transferable license agreement with CDW which Mr. Persaud will present since Mr. Wallace has a conflict which he has always announced at PSC. 
Commissioner Ure questioned the urgency and why was it not in the book.  Ms. Capasso advised the Board that this was just discovered yesterday.  She explained that there are two IT contracts that have prepayment provisions or upfront payment provisions.  Commissioner Ure asked if those contracts came to the Board.  He was told they did not. Commissioner Ure questioned how a $5 million contract did not come to the Board for approval. Ms. Capasso did not know why it did not come to the Board.  It is something that happened two months ago and she just found out about it.   They are trying to do the right thing for the organization and are bring to the Board.
Ms. Barrett stated they need to be walked on and a motion is needed to walk-on these two items.

Commissioner Robison moved that the Board walk-on the two IT contracts on to the Discussion agenda.

Seconded by Commissioner Ure.  Motion carried unanimously.

GOVERNMENTAL UPDATE:  Deferred until July Board meeting.
GENERAL COUNSEL REPORT- Lynn Barrett 
Pursuant to Section 286.011(8) of the Florida Statutes, Ms. Barrett requested a Shade session to obtain the Board’s advice and guidance regarding pending litigation to which the NBHD is currently a party.  The subject matter of the shade session will be confined to settlement negotiations or strategy sessions related to litigation expenditure in connection with the following matter:   Grant et al v. NBHD et al, Case No. CACE 16-022981, and Grant v. NBHD , CACE 17-009406, both in the Circuit Court of the 17th Judicial Circuit in  and for Broward County, Florida as well as the employment Charge of Discrimination in FCHR No. 201700502.
The Shade session will be attended by the Chairman of the Board of Commissioners, as well as Commissioners’ Ure, Robison and Wellins.  Also attending will be Ms. Beverly Capasso, Interim CEO, Mr. Henry Coxe III, Mr. Kevin Hyde, Mr. William Davis Counsel for NBHD and Ms. Lynn Barrett-in-house General Counsel.
It was moved by Commissioner Wellins, seconded by Commissioner Ure that the request to approved.

Motion carried unanimously.

BROWARD HEALTH FOUNDATION REPORT – Traci Shur
Ms. Shur informed the Board that as they close out the year, she was happy to report

· That the final $40,000 distribution from the Harold Wishna estate has been received and his endowment for Home Health and Hospice is in place. 

· The Foundation is actively working on the Neonatal Intensive Care Unit project at Broward Health Coral Springs and the naming rights for another patient room and the conference room have been sold.  

· The Foundation also received $25,000 for the Broward Health Imperial Point Man Van and another $25,000 for the Comprehensive Care Center to fund specific lab testing for HIV /AIDS. 

· The following things have been accomplished with donated funds: Purchased a training program for cardiovascular data collection in addition to replacement equipment at the BHMC Heart Center. They paid for the architectural plans for the new Lillian S. Wells Neurological Institute at BHN; funded $3000 in patient care from the Glamathon fund; purchased $7000 worth of additional furniture for the BHIP cafeteria, and paid $5000 for patient care at Gold Coast Home Health and Hospice. 

DISCUSSION AGENDA
Walk On Items:
Mr. Wallace advised the Board that he was bringing a three (3) year financing agreement that is being issued to BH through Cisco Capital to cover the cost of BH’s maintenance agreement for all of BH’s Cisco Network equipment across the entire system.  It is critical that BH have this in place. 

He then explained that back in October 2017, the Procurement Steering Committee was presented with an exhibit to go out and request quotes from resellers to provide this maintenance agreement.  The request at the time was for $5.4 million; the RFQ was completed and the firm was selected. Mr. Wallace stated about 4 to 5 weeks ago, he got a call from Accounts Payable advising him that they were going to have a big check run that week and was then told about the information relating to this invoice.  This agreement called for $5.3 million to be paid all at once to cover BH for the next three years.  Mr. Wallace did not like those payment arrangements.
Mr. Wallace and Mr. Persaud have had multiple negotiations with trying to push back this contract.  Cisco Capital has offered BH a zero percent loan.  The Agreement is effective July 1st and again Cisco Capital extended the offer of a zero percent loan for three years payable in six installments every six months.  At this time, Mr. Wallace feels this is the best direction to take.  

Commissioner Ure asked how they entered into this contract for this substantial amount of money without Board approval. Mr. Wallace explained that when he was at PSC, the presentation showed how much is going to be required in FY 2018, 2019 and 2020 and that is his last involvement with this matter.  The Contract was negotiated and signed by other senior management and he was notified by Accounts Payable that the payment was due.   Commissioner Ure stated that there is no one in this organization that has the authority to sign for that amount of money for prepayment without coming to the Board.  
Commissioner Wellins asked who signed the contract.  Mr. Wallace replied Mr. Kevin Fusco.  Commissioner Wellins asked if he had the authority to sign a contract for $5 million without Board approval.

Mr. Persaud explained to the Board that, annually, the Board approves the Budget and within that Budget are projects for the hospital system that are approved so technically the Board has approved that bucket of money to spend.  The Procurement Code actually requires that if there is an unbudgeted item that exceeds the CEO’s authority of over $250,000, it would need to come back to the Board for approval.   Commissioner Robison indicated for this to be valid this Board would have had to approve it; it would have had to say “for IT paid in advance”; and that is not normal.  Mr. Persaud agreed.  Commissioner Ure stated that this is a current year budget expense for a future budget expenditure that is not approved by this Board.  
Commissioner Robison understands that this needs to be fixed and this is the only way to fix it but her bigger problem is that the budget does not include every line item and they have to rely on reasonableness.  She feels that if they need to go back in the policies and procedures and have some checks and balances that is what they need to do.  They need to be very proactive to make sure that this does not happen again.

Ms. Capasso agreed.  She informed the Board that everything will be going through Mr. Persaud’s department.  Ms. Capasso advised the Board that BH has done business with this company before and BH needs to do want is right by the system.  She assured the Board that processes are being put in place so they will not have to come back again with this type of issue.

Commissioner Wellins asked if this is going after an expiring contract for the previous three (3) years.  Mr. Wallace replied yes.  Commissioner Wellins inquired if they knew the value of the previous contract.  He would be interested in seeing what percentage of increase is in the new contract.  Mr. Persaud did not know the answer but told Commissioner Wellins that he could get that information and provide it to him.  He also asked if the debt is from Cisco Systems and are they also the provider.  Mr. Wallace replied that the loan would come from Cisco Capital and they are also the provider. Commissioner Wellins inquired as to who is ProSys?  Mr. Persaud explained that you cannot buy directly from Cisco Capital; you must go through a reseller.  An RFP went out and ProSys was the lowest bidder as the reseller who was selected to transact the deal with Cisco on behalf of BH. Commissioner Wellins questioned if there is an issue with the quality of service would the District go back to Cisco or ProSys.  Mr. Persaud stated that Cisco Capital is the provider so they would be held for performance of that contract.

Commissioner Wellins is very curious as to what the previous contract was and where it is today.  He is concerned that the Board is finding out about this now; they do not have the ability to fully understand what they are approving; they are being told that this is a mission critical issue; BH cannot go without the maintenance; and there is probably not another provider who can step in.  This contract was executed by the former Interim CEO and Commissioner Wellins hopes that the contract has been looked at to see if it is enforceable.  Mr. Wallace replied that it has been looked at and is enforceable.

Ms. Barrett informed the Commissioners that the contract is enforceable and it is not really obvious from the face of the contract that it is a pre-pay.  She stated that it says “you will pay the invoice when due” and then the invoice was for the whole amount.

Commissioner Wellins is not looking to lay blame. He just wants to make sure that this does not happen again.  Mr. Persaud stated that they are not going to be permitting any prepayment penalties in any agreement without the expressed approval of the CFO or CEO.  Ms. Barrett stated it should also note that if it is a pre-pay whoever is doing the contract terms has to flag that it is a prepayment and explain why. Ms. Capasso advised the Commissioners that they are looking at the contract processes.  
2nd Walk on

Mr. Persaud advised the Board that this request is for a licensing agreement for IT.   He indicated in the current environment, IT licenses are tied to the frame so when assets are retired that license goes away.  IT has structured this agreement so it will create a pool of licenses and these licenses will be decoupled from the frame of assets and as long as the assets are retired those licenses will be good for future use.  This way when new technology is brought into the system they can actually bolt those licenses on to that new technology.  Mr. Persaud feels this is a very positive solution from Purchasing’s viewpoint.  The analysis shows that it will result in a 39% opportunity in looking at the overall cost of the agreement.
Mr. Persaud requested that the Board of Commissioners approve entering into a 3-year finance agreement with IBM Global through IBM Credit in the amount of $3,545,000; however, this is not a zero percent interest.  Purchasing did a lot of back-and-forth negotiation with CDW and were able to secure a 3.13% over the three (3) year period which resulted in a total finance cost of 109,802.83 over the term of the agreement.  The payments will be made in three (3) equal payments over the term of the agreement for a total of $3,654,802.83.

Commissioner Wellins was trying to understand who the agreement was with and asked Mr. Persaud to clarify the request.  Mr. Persaud informed Commissioner Wellins and the Board that it is through CDW Dell/EMC.  It is a Dell/EMC product through the reseller CDW who is the GPO vendor and it was awarded through the GPO provider.  CDW crafted the deal with IBM Global to finance the credit for BH. 
Commissioner Robison asked if this was also a pre-pay.  Mr. Wallace replied that it is.  She then asked how they found out about this item.  Mr. Wallace stated that the person who informed him of this was the same person who told him about the $5.3 million.  She told him that there was going to be another check coming in the amount of $3.5 million.  He asked her to send him all of the information.

Mr. Persaud advised the Commissioners that they are going back and pulling every contract that has a pre-payment clause and they are going to re-negotiate those agreements.  He told the Board that they already re-negotiated one agreement that had a prepayment clause and, hopefully, will be successful in re-negotiating any others that they find.
Commissioner Wellins questioned if a bell should have gone off in Accounts Payable (AP) when they get an invoice for $5.5 million, is there some level where it is questioned.   Mr. Wallace stated a bell did go off and a person from Ap called him.  Commissioner Wellins asked who submitted that check for payment.  Mr. Persaud advised the Board that AP has the authority to pay when there is an issuance of a purchase order and that purchase order is issued out of Procurement.  With regards to the checks and balances so this does not happen in the future, Mr. Persaud commented that as long as the controls are in place, there will not be any pre-payment and a PO issued will no longer represent a pre-payment in the future so it would never get to AP.
Ms. Capasso informed the Board that they are going to put as many controls in place. Nothing will be going without going through Mr. Persaud’s department and there will be no more pre-payments up front.  Ms. Capasso was not sure if there are others out there but as they come up they will be handled and they plan on streamlining the process so this does not happen again. 

Mr. Wallace read the recommendation for Walk-On Item #1: (Approval to enter into a three year finance agreement with Cisco Capital for network equipment maintenance and optimization services for BH’s medical grade network.)
That the Board of Commissioners approve the execution of a finance agreement with Cisco Capital for the Maintenance (SmartNet) and Network Optimization Services at a cost not to exceed $5,270,174.41.

Commissioner Robison moved management’s recommendation of the Cisco Capital request subject to General Counsel’s approval as to legal form and conditioned on o material changes in the approved business terms.  Seconded by Ure.  Motion carried unanimously.

Mr. Persaud read the recommendation for Walk-On Item #2 (Approval to enter into a three year finance agreement with IBM global Financing through IBM Credit for Software License.)
That the Board of Commissioners approve the execution of a finance agreement with CDW Software License under the Transformational License agreement, at a cost not to exceed $3,654,802.83 subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form and conditioned on no material changes in the approved business terms.  

Commissioner Ure moved, seconded by Commissioner Wellins.  Motion carried unanimously.

Commissioner Wellins asked that Mr. Persaud come back to the Board with all of the back-up detail on both of the previous contracts.  He wants to see the difference in pricing.

6.
Acceptance of the Interim Financial Statement for the month of May 2017.

Mr. Wallace advised the Board that BH had a great month.

· Great cash flow.

· Beat gain from operations by $4. 9 million.

· Beat overall budget for the month by $10.6 million. 
· Both BHMC and BHIP have closed the gap and both are ahead of budget in terms of their gain of loss from operations.
·  Investments were very strong.

It was moved by Commissioner Ure, seconded by Commissioner Robison:

that the board of commissioners accept the interim financial statement for the month of may 2017.

motion carried unanimously.

7.
Approval of an “Inducement Resolution” #17-06-28-1 to provide Broward Health with the ability to issue tax exempt debt at a later date to be specifically used for the construction, expansion and renovation projects at Broward Health Medical Center, Broward Health North, and Broward Health Coral Springs.

Mr. Wallace presented the Inducement Resolution that was discussed at last month’s meeting which relates to what was discussed earlier with Mr. Masvidal.  Three projects have been identified: The Children’s Hospital; BH North and the expansion at BHCS.  It will provide management with the ability to finance portions of these projects and reimburse BH on a more current basis as opposed to being able to look back 60 days.  Mr. Wallace emphasized that this does not compel or oblige the Board to go out and borrow money,  it only provides the Board and management the flexibility to reimburse BH and provide some extra cash flow in the event BH choses to do so. The total amount that has been included in the Resolution is $90 million. 

Mr. Wallace advised the Board that Resolution 17-06-28-01 was prepared by BH’s Bond Counsel, Mr. John Stokes of Nabors, Giblin and Nickerson in Tampa, Florida.  Mr. John Stokes is well-regarded throughout the industry and has served BH for the past eight (8) years.
Commissioner Wellins was not sure if he could vote on this.  At the advice of Ms. Barrett, Commissioner Wellins recused himself from voting on this matter.  Commissioner Wellins will complete Form 8B.

It was moved by Commissioner robison, seconded by Commissioner ure:

that the board of commissioners approve an inducement resolution #17-06-278-1 to provide broward health with the ability to issue tax exempt debt at a later date to be specifically used for the construction, expansion and renovation projects at broward health medical center, broward health north and broward health coral springs.
motion carried.   Commissioner Wellins did not vote.
8.
Authorization for the Interim President/CEO to accept the award and execute a contract in the amount of $682,800 with the Broward Healthy Start Coalition Inc., for the period of July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018.  The contract is subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form and conditioned o no material changes in the approved business terms.

Mr. James Massey, CFO for Community Health Systems presented Item 8.  Following his detailed presentation of the request, 


it was moved by commissioner robison, seconded by commissioner ure:


that the board of commissioner authorize the Interim President/CEO to accept the award and execute a contract in the amount of $682,800 with the Broward Healthy Start Coalition Inc., for the period of July 1, 2017 through June 30, 2018.  The contract is subject to General Counsel’s review and approval as to legal form and conditioned o no material changes in the approved business terms.


motion carried unanimously.
9.
Approval of the recommendation of Foundation Board Members for Fiscal Year 2017-2018.

Ms. Traci Shur advised the Board that the Executive Committee of the Foundation Board of Directors recommends to the North Broward Hospital District Board of Directors the attached slate of individuals as Directors of the Foundation for the fiscal year 2017-2018 term beginning July 1, 2017. 

Commissioner Robison asked how many Board members currently serve on the Foundation Board and are they all listed.  Ms. Shur replied 22 and yes all are listed.  Commissioner Robison asked if the Bylaws allow for members of this Board to serve on the Foundation’s Board and, if so, how many does it allow for.  Ms. Shur replied that the Foundation is required to have one (1) member of the Board of Commissioners. 

Chairman Rodriguez understands that Commissioner Ure is currently on the Board and is happy to continue serving. However, he feels that the Board still has the opportunity to have two (2) more Commissioners serve on the Foundation’s Board.  He then asked Commissioners’ Wellins and Robison if they would like to serve on the Foundation’s Board.
Commissioner Wellins stated he would consider it but he would need pre-approval from his Ethics Compliance Governance Relations which could take a couple of weeks.  Commissioner Robison also stated that she would need to get approval as well.

Commissioner Robison’s concern is having served on numerous foundation boards, she found members of foundation boards are required to make a financial commitment.  She asked if these current members are making financial commitments to the foundation. Ms. Shur replied they do 
Commissioner Wellins stated that he would like an opportunity to meet with Ms. Shur and speak to her before he would commit because he does not know a lot about this Foundation.  He would certainly explore this with the understanding that if he chooses to accept, he would need pre-approval.
Ms. Barrett advised the Board that she wants to look at the list as well since some of these members are vendors and she would like to have Mr. Perez-Irizarry look at the conflict of interest exception.

It was the decision of the Board to table this item until the July Board meeting.
10.
Authorization for the Interim President/CEO to execute a new Trauma Services Agreement for Broward Health Medical Center with Trauma and Critical Care Associates, P.A. for a 2 year term with the option to renew for another 2 years.  (ITEM DEFERRED)
11.
Approval of the Obstetrics/Gynecology Professional and Administrative Service Agreement between Broward Health and EMCARE, Inc., and Phoenix Obstetrics/Gynecology LLC. (ITEM DEFERRED)
COMMENTS BY COMMISSIONERS
Commissioner Wellins wished everyone a healthy and safe Happy 4th of July.

NEXT REGULAR BOARD MEETING The next regularly scheduled Board of Commissioners’ meeting will be held on July 26,  2017 at 4:00 p.m. in  Broward Health Corporate Office, Spectrum Site,  1700 NW 49 Street, Suite 150 Fort Lauderdale, Florida.
Meeting adjourned at 5:45 p.m.







Respectfully submitted,








Commissioner Linda Robison, Esq.







Secretary/Treasurer

By: Maryanne Wing
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